JOINT STATEMENT
Ukraine – EU TSD Sub-Committee 
to the Joint Civil Society Forum

(30 May 2017, Brussels)

Senior officials of the EU and Ukraine have met yesterday and today (29-30 May 2017) for the meeting of Ukraine – European Union Trade and Sustainable Development (TSD) Sub-Committee under the DCFTA part of the Association Agreement (AA). 
The Parties are pleased to meet the Joint Civil Society Forum at its first meeting to give an update on the state of implementation of the TSD chapter. 
The first meeting of the Trade and Sustainable Development Sub-Committee proved a useful opportunity to exchange information on each side’s initiatives in the area of trade and sustainable development, discuss the implementation to date, and agree on the next steps to be taken. 
Regarding sustainable forest management and related wood production and processing, the European Commission first summarized its concerns about the continuing wood export ban and its understanding of the state of play of the new draft law on forests, i.e. a legal text has been drafted but it has not been advanced in the law-making process. 
The Ukrainian side gave two detailed presentations: one on the issues that Ukrainian forests face in terms of ownership, forest policy and administration, as well as wood production, together with some potential ways to solve them; the second on the working group on reforming of approaches to forest resources management. 
A fruitful discussion followed, which gave each side a better understanding on the other's situation. It also included mention of the existing cooperation with some EU Member States, ongoing and potential projects, the new draft FLEGT workplan to be published before the end of the year, the requirements of the EU Timber Regulation etc. The Parties underlined the importance of having an electronic tracking system by 2018, covering entire supply chains (from the harvest point to the final user) and all operators (not just those answerable to the state agency), in the framework of the overall sustainable wood legislation and National Forest Program, ensuring interoperability with relevant IT systems, data bases and authorities, as well as access to all parties including the public so as enhance monitoring and transparency.
Regarding the implementation of ILO core labour conventions, the EU first drew Ukraine's attention to the serious issues identified regarding the conventions no. 81 and 129 on labour inspection. Ukraine confirmed that the moratorium on inspections has ended. The EU took note and urged UA to complement the legal framework needed to ensure that the SLS can perform its functions in line with the ILO standards. The EU also informed that it will fund a project to support the SLS to be implemented by the ILO.  The EU expressed it hope that the new Labour Code will finally be adopted in June, after years of discussions. It also encouraged to make efforts to address the worst forms of child labour, notably sexual exploitation also linked to trafficking. Ukraine underlined the political sensitivity of the discussion on the Labour Code and pointed to the severity of the issue of internally displaced persons because of the Russian agression in the East, affecting the country's ability to cope with other issues. It reiterated its intention to fully comply with all its ILO obligations. The EU said that recently its attention focused on the ratification by its Member States of the Forced Labour Protocol (P29), the Domestic Workers Convention (C 189) and the Maritime Labour Convention (MLC 2006). 
Regarding environmental conventions, the Parties discussed the progress by Ukraine in the implementation of the Espoo and the Aarhus convention and the importance they both attach to the development of the green and circular economy. The EU noted the excellent cooperation with Ukraine regarding the elaboration and signing of the Paris agreement on climate change.
The TSD Sub-Committee adopted the Decision no. 1/2017 of the Ukraine – EU TSD SC on rules of procedure. 
Finally, the Ukrainian side presented its approaches applied to progress on selection of candidates for the group of experts and establishment of the advisory group. 
As next steps, the Sub-Committee plans to hold its next meeting during the second quarter of 2018 in Kyiv and to develop a work programme by then, focusing on priority issues and actions that will generate positive linkages between trade and sustainable development. 
The meeting of the TSD Sub-Committee and today’s meeting of the Forum are a first step to build the institutions and relationships necessary to start the implementation of the TSD chapter, which aims to ensure that trade goes hand in hand with sustainable labour and environment policies. We look forward to our respective advisory groups as well as this forum's views, comments and engagement in this regard also. 
